                                                                                                                            unconfirmed notes TLAN 22/11/12


Faculty of Humanities

Notes of the Teaching & Learning Administrators’ Network (TLAN) – 22 November 2012

Present: 
Fiona Fraser (School Arts, Languages & Cultures); Jan Marriott (School of Education); Rosie Williams (School of Environment & Development); Abigail Robinson (School of Law, Chair); Bernadette O’Connor (School of Social Sciences); Melanie Crank, Sarah Featherstone & Madeleine Ryan (Manchester Business School); Amanda Brereton (School of Social Sciences); Gemma Grimshaw (Student System Office) and Lisa McAleese (Faculty, Secretary).

In attendance: Anthony Fargher (Student System Office).

1.

Previous Notes

Confirmed:
The notes from the meeting on 12 July 2012 were confirmed as an accurate record.

2.
Which Degree Regulations after Period of Interruption

Reported:
An email was circulated by The Head of Academic Policy (31 October 2012) confirming that following a period of interruption students ‘should return to the regulations they are registered on, unless they are a first year student and the work they have already undertaken is not counted in the final classification’.  There will be some flexibility for Schools to decide as there may be non standard cases which require students to return on different regulations.
Secretary’s Note: The Guide to the Degree Regulations states that ‘It is important that the 

student agrees to the transfer to the new set of Regulations as a condition of their return and 

that this is carefully documented with a transparent audit trail which would need to be 
available in the case of an appeal or complaint’. 

(http://documents.manchester.ac.uk/display.aspx?DocID=13144).

3.
Timetabling University of Manchester (TUM) Project
Received:
Documents (briefing paper and proposed annual timetable production schedule) relating to a consultation on the introduction of a common deadline for student selection of course units as part of the TUM project were received for information.

Reported:
Catherine Schofield is currently collating comments from HOSAs about the proposed annual timetable production schedule, which will be forwarded to the Head of the Timetabling Project (June Finch).


Every fora should be used to articulate concerns over the Project.

Discussed:
The TUM Project seeks to provide access to a personalised timetable for all taught students (from 2013/14). Several Schools already make timetables available for their students via Campus Solutions and it was queried whether the use of the additional software and the annual production scheduled required provided enough of a gain when the student system could already facilitate this.
Secretary’s Note: The Head of the Timetabling Project’s response to the above discussion is ‘The difficulty for schools in providing personalised timetables for their students at present is that many of their students will also be taught by other schools.  Despite a lot of effort that is put in to try to publish personalised timetables for their students, those schools can't guarantee that their student personalised timetables are complete.  It's only by co-ordinating publication that we can ensure we have complete timetables available for students.  In order to support personalised publication, we need to establish a single source of truth for timetable data.  Syllabus+ is the appropriate place for this as it is already the single source of truth for bookings in CTU-managed rooms; it allows publication to students of additional ad hoc elements that do not fit into the modular structure and it provides far superior support to assist in timetable design, which we have the opportunity to exploit in future years.  The actual publication experience for students as a result of the work of TUM is also enhanced over the existing Campus Solutions interface (i.e. students gain access to their timetable via My Manchester, iManchester and their own choice of mobile/tablet calendar applications)’.
The following concerns were raised about the proposed annual timetable production schedule:

· the effect on the both the student experience and the reputational effect to the Institution if the Project experiences problems;

· the potential consequences if students score Q13
 in the NSS poorly because of problems experienced;
Secretary’s Note: The Head of the Timetabling Project’s response to the above concerns is ‘These are, of course, serious concerns.  The project will introduce backup publication systems to compensate for any specific IT failures.  The Syllabus+ system itself has been in use at the institution for a number of years.  Student expectations regarding when they will have access to personalised timetables have been carefully managed’.
· whether or not adequate load testing of Campus Solutions had been carried out to ensure that the system does not crash due to excessive demands (admissions; course unit selection; registration; resit exams etc) during the mid August three-week timeframe for students to make choices;
Secretary’s Note: The Head of the Timetabling Project’s response to the above concern is ‘Some schools will choose to offer their students a longer period than three weeks for student module choices; and some will choose to set earlier deadlines for module choices.  This will spread the load to some extent, but there is likely to be a larger demand on Campus Solutions in the lead up to the CD than has been typical at that time of year.  ITS hired a consultant earlier in the project to investigate whether Campus Solutions was robust enough to cope with the CD; and they're as confident as they can be that recent changes in its supporting infrastructure will support the CD’.
· unrealistic timescales (academic staff to agree modules and delivery requirements by end February; UG students not matriculated themselves on UCAS by 3 week window for selection; PGT students choosing course units later in September etc);

Secretary’s Note: The Head of the Timetabling Project’s response to the above concern is ‘There are some schools where the 2012/13 production timescales are a very close match for existing practice; however, this isn't the case across all of the institution.  Two of the largest challenges for the project are in the cultural changes around earlier academic planning for the following year to support the production schedule   and in encouraging students to make choices/register in time to support the publication of their personalised timetables for Day 1.  A co-ordinated communications campaign will aim to improve student compliance for 2012/13, however a certain amount of non-compliance is to be expected and where students have not made module choices in advance of the academic year start, they should not be anticipating a complete timetable will be available to them on Day 1’.
· duplication of information in Campus Solutions (single point of truth for student records) and Scientia (single point of truth for timetabling);
Secretary’s Note: The Head of the Timetabling Project’s response to the above concern is ‘There is a large variation in practice across the institution and the amount of double entry of timetable information into Campus Solutions for 13/14 varies depending on how individual schools make use of Campus Solutions.  Where double entry is required to support the way in which a school works; this mirrors the current double entry requirements on that school under the existing timetabling arrangements.  (i.e. the WDC part of the double entry in 12/13 is replaced by the Syllabus+ entry for 13/14 instead).  Subject to approval, post 13/14; an alternative interface would be introduced to support student choices which will use the master timetable data and record the relevant details against the timetable system or Campus Solutions as appropriate; removing the need for any double entry’.
· it would be preferable that there is another years’ lead-time prior to implementation to take into account comments / concerns re the project.

 Agreed:
Members of TLAN haven’t got confidence in the proposed timescale, process and end result.
Noted:
Schools accept they will have to engage with the process in order to book rooms.

Action:
Lisa McAleese to forward concerns to Head of Timetabling Project.

4.
Publishing Course Unit Information
Received:
Publishing Course Unit Information Project Overview document for information.
Reported:
Tony Fargher reported that the project using Campus Solutions in still in the development stage, however is on track for implementation.  Dan Dawson from ASD (CS technical system support) is currently working with Faculty IT teams to enable the information contained in local systems to be copied into Campus Solutions.

Noted:
All faculties welcomed the development.

5.
Update on Developments in Campus Solutions

 Reported:
Tony Fargher reported the following developments which are underway:


New Degree Regulations – work is under way on Campus Solutions to ensure that the correct regulations are applied to a student’s record.

The admit term normally denotes which regulations would be applied to a student, however there could be a number of instances when this wouldn’t be the case and a positive service indicator (PSI) would need to be applied to the student’s record.  The PSI shows that the student falls under a different set of regulations than might be expected from their admit term.  The PSI will be denoted by a star (a negative service indicator is denoted by a red stop sign).

Direct entry students are governed by those regulations in place for the cohort of students they join e.g. an undergraduate student joining the second year of a programme in 2012 would be subject to the OLD regulations and an ‘OLD’ PSI would be applied to their record to denote this (their admit term would stay the same).


The PSI will appear on the exam grids and the excel spreadsheets so it is clear at the examination board which regulations apply.

Although work has been completed for the on-line exam grid and the spreadsheets, these developments have not yet been announced and released as the grids for PGT students are still being used.  It is anticipated that these will be released in December 2012 so that staff can test the functionality of the grids and feedback any issues prior to the examination period.  An announcement will be issued in the SSO Bulletin.


Batch upload of grades – the upload of resit marks has to be handled differently under the new regulations.  Work has been completed on this area and will go live December 2012/January 2013.


Work on the design for the undergraduate year mark process will take place in January 2013 with testing in January/February 2013.  This will be followed by the PGT year mark process.

All functionality is being upgraded step-by-step. 


The SSO Bulletin will feature information about the new functionality as and when it is released.


The mark recorded for a resit (referral) is different under the NEW regulations and work is currently underway to see how this can work in Campus Solutions.

Action:
Jan Marriott to speak to Tony Fargher re regulations for accredited programmes and how these will be reflected on Campus Solutions.  

Discussed:
It would be helpful if a double suffix could be used to denote a compensated referral; it was suggested ‘CR’ be used as the suffix.

Action:
Tony Fargher to investigate the use of the suggested double suffix.

Reported:
Tony will be further investigating what is recorded on Campus Solutions when it is a component of the total assessment which is resat (referred).
Noted:
The Guide to the Taught Degree Regulations states ‘Referrals are capped at the lowest compensatable mark. The capped mark is applied to the unit level mark, not just the failed element’.
Reported:
Progression and passing / failing the year will also be investigated.  The exam grid will have a pass / fail flag.

Discussed:
Whether or not it would be useful for students to be able to see on self-service which regulations they are on was discussed.  It was agreed that this functionality would be extremely useful for staff too and should be applicable to all students. 

Reported:
Tony was unclear as to whether or not carried forward credit should be capped or not.

Agreed:
It was agreed that normally the carrying forward of credit is due to academic failure and where this is the case the mark should be capped in accordance with the Regulations.

Reported:
Work will be undertaken to ensure that special compensation in the final year of undergraduate programmes can be accurately recorded.

Reported:
The Regulations allow for a mark review process to be undertaken where a student is at the borderline of a classification but does not satisfy the additional requirements.   It is imperative that all mark review discussions are accurately and fully recorded in the Examination Board notes and that any decisions taken are defensible; it is especially important if a student appeals that the evidence and understanding leading to the decision taken is available and that this is defensible and justifiable. 

Reported:
It was queried whether the worked examples of how referrals will be handled / recorded on Campus Solutions was actually correct in terms of when a student passes a referral for which the original mark was in the compensated zone.  The scenario indicates that the original mark (which fell in the compensated zone) would be recorded (with a suffix of R) rather than the lowest compensatable fail mark.
Secretary’s Note: The Head of Academic Policy has confirmed that paragraphs 25 and 26

 of the undergraduate regulations will be changed to reflect this. The same principles will 

apply to referrals on PGT programmes.  The principle is that if a student passes a course 
unit by resit, then they should not end up with a lower mark that they obtained at the first sit 
and a student who got a low mark in the first exam should not gain an advantage compared 
to a student who got a relatively good mark in the first sit.  The revised Regulations will go to 
Senate for approval in February 2013.
Reported:
Members of TLAN expressed thanks to Tony that the above work has either been competed or is being undertaken in plenty of time for the start of the examination period(s).
6.
Registration September 2013

Reported:
It was unclear as to whether a survey would be issued re registration September 2013.  Schools reported that they experienced fewer problems during registration September 2013 than in previous years.


There was a back log of sponsor letters being put on the system and some Schools were still waiting for these to be put on.


It would have been helpful, for planning purposes, if the information about the 1st international student census had been issued to Schools earlier; Schools could have potentially tied this activity in with the PGT student dissertation submission hand-in.
Noted:
The completion of the required proformas for Tier 4 students is being given priority but will take a large amount of hours to complete in some areas.  It was reported that there will be central workshops held at the end of November 2012 to support staff who need to complete the proformas.
Secretary’s Note: The SSO Bulletin (issued on 23/11/12) gave details of a guidance
document to support staff involved in the completion of the November 2012 attendance 
checklists in Campus Solutions.   Drop in sessions were scheduled for 26 & 27 November 

for support on queries relating to the Tier 4 attendance monitoring guidance and the record 
check proforma that accompanied guidance note 2.  FAQs on Guidance Notes 2, 3 and 4 
are also available. 

(http://www.raid.manchester.ac.uk/international-office/tier4/reporting-and-monitoring/).
Reported:
A Discoverer report has been created to enable Schools to identify those students whose attendance needs to be confirmed through the completion of a checklist.  The report does not always pull through the correct students and as a result Schools do not totally trust the data supplied.

Noted:
The SSO and Discoverer Teams have been left out of the loop in terms of UKBA requirements and compliance.

Agreed:
An indicator on Campus Solutions which denotes the student has a Tier 4 status would be helpful.  It would also be beneficial to be able to report directly from Campus Solutions if Discoverer is unavailable.
Action:
Gemma Grimshaw to raise the above issue with the relevant parties.
Reported:
The attendance roster facility in Campus Solutions is not very user friendly as disparate activities have to be undertaken; rosters have to be printed, Campus Solutions updated and the absent students emailed.

Attendance of students on the INTO programme is recorded and monitored and emails sent to absentees; Catherine Schofield will be investigating this.


The Director for Student Admissions and Administration will be looking at our requirements in terms of monitoring and recording those students who are on interruption / fieldwork.
The School of Environment & Development is considering devising an on-line form for PGT students who are to be absent for 60 days to complete.
Noted:
Monitoring and recording the work and attendance of PGT students has not previously been undertaken properly or systematically, this will require a cultural change.
7.

Date for Final Year UG Course Unit Marks on Campus Solutions

Agreed:
It was agreed that the Faculty date for the final year undergraduate course units marks to be input on Campus Solutions will be 18 June 2013.

8.
Resit Results on Campus Solutions

Agreed:
It was agreed that the Faculty date for the undergraduate resit marks to be input on Campus Solutions will be 6 September 2013.

9.
A.O.B.
9.1
Date of Submission for PGT Dissertations

Discussed:
How the submission date for PGT dissertations was determined was discussed.
Reported:
A number of years ago the University decided to change the PGT dissertation submission date to a date prior to the end of the accommodation contracts as students were routinely requesting an extension to the submission date as they had to vacate their accommodation.  The practice of continuing to use this earlier submission date has continued in the Faculty of Humanities.

Agreed:
The date of submission should remain in early September.
9.2
Faculty of Humanities Course Unit Selection

Agreed:
It was agreed that the planning meeting for course unit selection 2013, for returning students in Humanities is still required.
Action:
Lisa McAleese to set up meeting for early February 2013.

10.

Chair of next meeting



Janiece Marriott-Smith (School of Education).
11.

Date of next meeting



7 February 2013 (provisional).
� The timetable works efficiently as far as my activities are concerned
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